REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in the Village Hall at 7.30 pm on Monday 14th September 2015 (unconfirmed)
Present: Cllr D Walker (Chair), Cllr R Beeby (Vice Chair), Cllr N Dalton, Cllr J Santoro, and Cllr D Bunker.
Cllr Wilf Pearson (co-opted during the meeting)
Also in attendance: County Cllr A Brown; Cllr R Adair
1 member of the public was also present.

1. Apologies
Mrs Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council) - congratulated by the Chairman on the birth of her new baby son. Cllr  Annalise Lovett, Mr Brian Crump.
2. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 6th July 2015 were accepted, approved and signed by the Chairman as a true and accurate record of the meeting following an amendment by Cllr R Adair that under AOB Costock Rempstone and Wysall would become part of Keyworth Division under proposed County boundary changes. Proposed by Cllr R Beeby, seconded by Cllr N Dalton.
3. Chairman’s Review
The A453 is now open on completion of the £169m scheme. Discussion regarding the volume of traffic, particularly HGVs through the village. Cllr A Brown offered to investigate if a traffic survey could be carried out and notified the council that a safety audit will shortly be carried out by the entrance to Stanford Hall. The roadworks at Stanford Hall have now been completed and the road from Costock to East Leake will be closed until October 10th, 2015.

Stanford Hall Update – Councillors and other interested parties have been invited to a meeting on Wednesday, 16th September 2015 at Hoton Village Hall to meet contractors and project managers.
CCTV – the former permission to place a CCTV camera on the lamppost facing Wysall Lane has now been revoked on the grounds that only temporary cameras are allowed for a maximum of three months. Not possible to arrange an individual supply to power it with Western Power. Cllr A Brown to discuss with Highways Planning department.

Allotments Peter Sands a resident of Rempstone has asked to be put on the waiting list for an allotment when one becomes available.

Council Meetings - a reminder that in future Parish Council meetings will be held on a Tuesday evening. Cllr R Adair and Cllr A Brown pointed out that owing to meetings with other local  councils they would not be able to attend Rempstone on such a regular basis.

Village Assets - The Parish Council has formally requested the Public House be registered as an Asset of Community Value. Outcome due in 6-8 weeks.
Cemex – will be providing the new Church car park which will be of compacted gravel, a membrane and curbing.

Dog Bin – Currently awaiting delivery of the new dog waste bin and thanks were given to Cllr A Brown for arranging funding.
4. New Councillor – Co-opting

Wilf Pearson had applied to fill the vacancy on the PC and following an unanimous vote took his seat with the Council. A copy of the Standards Code of Conduct for Parish Councillors together with Declaration of Interest Forms were given to Mr Pearson.
5.  Public Participation  
Joanne Coupland expressed concern over two recent incidents on the bend by the Manor House when lorries had shed their loads. One, of turf and the second a digger bucket which came off the back of a trailer. The danger of the bend, the speed of vehicles and the lack of any action by Highways department to move turf from land at the side of the road were highlighted.
Mrs Taylor commented that she was one of only 2 allotment holders who had received letters highlighting the  terms of tenancy regarding the maintenance of the land. She complained of being victimised by other allotment holders and had been very upset by unpleasantness caused. The Chairman commented that all allotment holders should have received the letter and would investigate further.
6. Village Facilities
Discussion on the village facilities has been prompted by a letter from a new resident. The problem of a suitable site and the cost of installation, insurance etc were discussed. The last survey into the thoughts of villagers for a public outdoor area was carried out in 2002. Clerk to contact other similar Parish Councils to investigate their provision.

7. Planning 
(a) Cemex – application to consolidate previous planning permissions and extension of existing quarry involving the extraction of sand and gravel with restoration to agriculture and conservation wetland, retention of existing aggregate processing plant, silt lagoon and access / haul road. Awaiting decision
(b) 15/01444/AGRIC Mr V Phillips, Grange Farm, Wysall Lane, Rempstone, Nottinghamshire. LE12 6RW. Steel framed lean to barn. Awaiting decision
(c) 15/02180/AGRIC Mr Clive Smith, Land SW Of Warren Lodge, Loughborough Road, Rempstone, Nottinghamshire. Erect agricultural livestock building and construct access track. Awaiting decision
8. Finance  

Cheques signed as per the statement provided by the clerk.
9. Correspondence
Letter received from Mr B Crump expressing concern that the PC had applied for the same precept but there had been a 3.9 per cent increase in village charges.  This is due to the fact that a transitional grant that had been applied over previous years has now been withdrawn. Cllr R Adair advised the Council of the need to be fully aware of the balance between revenue costs and the income as in some cases i.e. single occupancy would impact from the revenue for the PC.
Jane and Paul Schober wrote questioning the rights of farmers to plough up to hedgerows where there are rights of way and public footpaths. The details to be forwarded to the footpaths officer. Cllr A Brown asked if Jane Baines the footpaths officer could copy him in on her reply.
10.  A.O.B. (Councillors)
1) Cllr D Bunker commented on the lack of mowing on the welfare field and the danger of ruts from vehicles accessing work during erection of the new build. The contractors will be restoring the ground in the near future as requested by the Rights of Way Officers.

2) Cllr R Beeby has recently visited allotments at St Anne’s in Nottingham where there is a bore hole to provide water and was questioning the viability of providing the same in Rempstone.

3) Cllr R Beeby highlighted the recent accident on Wymeswold Road by the Old Engine Yard. The narrowness of the footpath at this point could have led to serious injury if a pedestrian had been walking along at the time of the crash.
4) Cllr R Beeby raised the idea of a Facebook Page for Rempstone. Cllr N Dalton to discuss       with the web designer Chris Jackson.
5) Cllr J Santoro suggested the police would be in favour of a Speed Watch programme being run by villagers. It was generally decided that this had not proved popular in other locations.  PC Kelly Brook to be invited to attend the next meeting of the PC.

6) Cllr W. Pearson highlighted the problems with sunken drains on Main Street approaching the traffic lights. It is hoped this will be addressed when drainage work commences at the crossroads.

7) Cllr W Pearson suggested a village tidy scheme on a six-monthly or annual basis to improve the appearance of the village with general tidying, bulb planting etc.

8) Cllr W Pearson asked Rempstone residents to support the White Lion Public House to help return it to a focal and vibrant part of the community.

9) Cllr J Santoro suggested the stone ball that should be on the pillar at the Village Hall end of the old wall be reinstated. If the original could not be found he commented that an appropriate replacement would cost in the region of £55.

10) Cllr N Dalton reminded councillors that a potted biography, contact details and head and shoulders photo were required to put on the village website for allow residents to get to know their councillors.

11) Cllr A Brown told the Council that a recent meeting of the Highways committee had seen the winter programme of gritting discussed and a team of snow wardens would be working to ensure appropriate roads were gritted and an adequate supply of gritting bins etc would be provided.
11.  Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 17th November  2015 7:30pm
Chairman thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 8.50pm.
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________
